RIVERHEAD PARISH COUNCIL
April Minutes 2018

	Minutes of a meeting of the Riverhead Parish Council held in Riverhead Village Hall at 19.30 hours on Monday, 23rd April 2018.

	1. PRESENT:
Mrs Collins (Chairman), Mr Himsworth (Vice Chairman), Mr Colnet, Mr Denton, Mr Wood, Mr Swanton, Mrs Stewart and Mrs Hooper
Also present: Mrs Miles, Mr Poston, Mrs Penollar (Clerk)
Apologies for absence: Mrs Kennett

	2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:
None

	3. MINUTES:
The minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 19th March 2018 had been circulated and were approved and signed.

	4. REPORTS BY DISTRICT AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS:
None

	5. OPEN COUNCIL:
Mrs Miles reported that an overhanging branch on Brittains Lane was being damaged by lorries and agreed to let the clerk know if the tree was in the Parkland or on KCC land.

	6. ACTION POINTS STILL OUTSTANDING
· Follow up Mrs Mercer’s recommendation on TPOs in Riverhead.
· Stone trough is still too damp to repair
· Repairs to Brittains Lane noticeboard
· Volunteer still needed to maintain annual scrapbook of Riverhead news and events. Mrs Miles will continue to advertise in the Riverhead column in the Chronicle.
· Quote from solicitor to prepare Scout lease renewal
· Committee chairmen were reminded to review office files for compliance with GDPR and to leave out papers for Cllr Collins and clerk before disposing of them.
· 10 years of achievement photographs for APM
· Meeting with Nick Chard and Geoff Bineham to discuss highways issues
· Mrs Stewart will review the 2 x National Planning Policy Framework surveys 
· Sevenoaks Town Neighbourhood and Northern Masterplans to office

	7. MATTERS FOR REPORT
a. Highways
· Streetlights
· One of the new lanterns on Marlborough Crescent has been repaired under guarantee.
· Cllr Kennett will seek quotes for the conversion of remaining Riverhead street lights to LED bulbs.
· Footpaths and pavements
· Kent Highways have removed a large fallen stone from the pavement along Amherst Hill and left it at the Village Hall for safe keeping in case the damaged wall ever gets rebuilt.
· Cllrs Wood and Himsworth will review the historical information about the above wall and investigate ways of getting it rebuilt or repaired. Mrs Miles offered her help too as she knows much of the history.
· Street furniture & garden
· Any minor repairs and redecoration to the furniture needed should be advised to the clerk for the usual handy man to carry out the work.
· Cllr Colnet has replaced the broken lock on the electricity meter box at The Heights.
· The rota to water the planters in the central reservation was set up with Cllr Hooper and the clerk doing the month of May. The risk assessment was distributed and Councillors reminded that it was essential to follow it. 
· Traffic and local parking
· Cllr Wood distributed the eight parking permits received from Miller & Carter, much to the delight of the businesses that received them. The car park will be monitored to ensure they are being used fully.
· Kent Highways have implemented the new parking restriction in Riverhead, but the clerk has received many complaints about the location of the double yellow lines in Shoreham Lane. The police were called to Shoreham Lane where poor parking left a lorry stuck in the road. Photographs of this incident will be shown to Cllr Chard and Mr Bineham when they visit Riverhead.
· There has been another accident on Amherst Hill and a car parked outside the cottages was hit. It has been reported to the police.
· Cllr Wood will prepare an article to promote a private residential driveway rental scheme to allow local businesses to park. 
· The Speed Watch equipment has arrived and Cllr Stewart will progress the training of volunteers. Cllr Stewart also attended the Annual Speed Watch conference in April.
· Local business and services
· Car mirror stolen from parked car on Worships Hill
b. Village Hall
· The following checks were carried out weekly and: 
· Hall emergency lighting was checked and found to be in working order.
· The warning beeper on the fire alarm system was tested and found to sound.
· The alarm in the disabled toilet was functioning.
· First aid box was checked.
· The fire exit is clear.
· The defibrillator battery was “OK” and heated box is in working order.
· A visual inspection of all fire extinguishers has also been carried out this month and a new safety pin is needed for one in the main hall, which will shortly be replaced by Blacklands.
· Cllr Colnet has baited the mouse traps in one of the attics that stores the preschool’s equipment.
· St Mary’s Preschool carried out a deep clean of the kitchen and cloakrooms during the holiday and a meeting will be arranged with the new Chairman to clarify responsibilities.
· The 2 hostess trolleys have been disposed of from the kitchen as they were never used and in a poor state.
· The new LED lighting has been fitted in the main hall and is very bright. Clerk to investigate a telescopic duster to clear the cobwebs.
· Mr Callow will carry out the annual portable appliance testing shortly at a cost of £150.00. 

	c. Parkland
· Cllr Himsworth was thanked for completing and submitting the grant application for clearing along the stream. He confirmed he will find out if it has been successful shortly after 16th May.
· There were 6 volunteers at this month’s working party and wood worm repellent was applied to the serpent and lion sculptures. 2 fallen trees by the Brittains Lane entrance were cut up along with a rotten oak tree and the logs used to create a wildlife habitat. Another fallen tree obstructing the footpath near Professor Harris seat was also cut up. Wood chippings were spread on the Dell footpath.
· Someone has spray painted the serpents teeth silver, which the working party can look at next month
· There has been another comment about the oak tree that is dying near the serpent. Cllr Kennett will be considering solutions.
· Cllr Himsworth will look at the St Mary’s Drive gate, which is stiff to open again 
· The metal inserts for the Parkland Bridge have been made and are now to be galvinised. Cllr Denton will follow up the solutions to replace the rotting upright once the inserts have been finished.
· Cllr Hooper reported an incident involving an unsupervised dog in the Parkland. It was confirmed that there is not a rule that dogs must be kept on leads at certain times of the day. Cllr Hooper agreed to get more details about the type of dog and to let Cllr Kennett know as she would approach the owner if the dog can be identified.
· Everyone using the Parkland is asked to keep an eye on the padlock to ensure it is closed as travellers are back in Sevenoaks District.
· Sevenoaks District Council have finally emptied the Parkland bin after missing it for a couple of weeks. Clerk has asked SDC to ensure the bin is still on the rota for emptying.
· Cllr Wood queried lack of grass cutting on the main road opposite Lakeside Place last year and agreed to check the files in the office to identify whether this was on the Kent Highways schedule and can therefore be reported.
· Cllr Denton will report the damaged sign near the infant school to Kent Highways.

	d. Allotments & Open Spaces
· A couple of plot holders have been given permission to cut down 3 alder trees to stump level.
· A further 2 plot holders are in the process of taking on vacancies at Macartney, which means there will only be 1 vacant plot left between both sites.
· The working party this Sunday will be at Macartney and the plan is to clear the last vacant plot to a state for renting out.
· It was agreed that Cllr Wood will approach Mitchell and Butler about opening up to the public and its customers the area that includes the pond, dovecot and stream behind it’s rear carpark.. He believes it will create a centre to the village if it is improved. Cllrs Stewart and Collins will also attend any meetings that are arranged, although Cllr Wood advised initial contact will be by telephone and may take time to progress given that Mitchell and Butler have already stated there are no further monies being made available to improve the area. Cllr Wood confirmed that he will not suggest that the Parish Council cannot make any commitment in terms of funds or volunteers.
· The Scouts have independently undertaken and paid for a detailed tree survey on the Scout site. The Parish Council normally contribute 50% towards essential tree work and Cllr Stewart offered to take a tree surgeon to the site to get a 2nd quote.

	e. Finance
i) Payments & receipts
· It was agreed to renew the annual membership of KALC/NALC at the cost of £794.86+VAT.
· It was agreed to renew the annual membership of Campaign to Protect Rural England for £36.00 
· A list of payments totalling £7,487.82 was distributed including the membership renewals was reviewed and approved. Payments to suppliers over £500 include £3,054.00 to CJS Plants for 6 months supply and maintenance of the flower baskets, £720.00 to CA Traffic Ltd for the 1/3rd contribution to Speed Watch equipment, £977.53 to M&C Electrical for supplying and fitting LED lighting in the Village Hall and £953.83 to KALC for the annual membership fee.
· Cllr Swanton arrived.  
· Receipts amounting to £2,567.00 were received for hall hire. 
ii)  Clerk’s salary 
· The National Joint Council has agreed the pay award for government staff with the various unions. The award has not been formally published, but KALC have advised there is a 2% rise from 1 April 2018 with another 2% from 1 April 2019. This is in line with the budget. In accordance with the employment contract, the clerk will remain on pay point 26 within this scheme, but receive the 2% increase. Cllr Collins will notify the Payroll Officer of the payroll once the award is published.
· Clerk has asked that once the award has been formally published, the back pay to 1 April is addressed in May’s salary to minimise administration involved as PAYE, NI and pension contributions will all need adjusting. 
· iii) Other issues
· The updated schedule of payments over £500 in any one quarter to suppliers was distributed and will be published to the website.
· The new internal auditor carried out an unannounced visit to the office to carry out a spot check that bank reconciliations were up to date and to be briefed on the Parish Council’s controls procedures. Cllr Himsworth and Clerk will be available when she carries out a more detailed visit on 4th May.
· It was agreed to write off the small amount of £3.97 due back from TalkTalk after closing the broadband account, given TalkTalk will only liaise with the previous clerk and therefore there will be a cost to recover it. 
· The draft annual accounts will be distributed next week and all councillors were asked to review them during the month and raise any questions with the clerk. There will be notified items next month to approve both the governance statement and the accounts.
· Cllr Himsworth offered to review the annual insurance due for renewal on 1st June with the clerk.

	8. PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT
· Cllr Stewart will attend the planning course in Bearsted near Maidstone on 13th June 6pm.
· After several complaints the builders advert on the corner of Shoreham Lane, which requires planning permission in the conservation area was reported to planning enforcement.
· Planning applications reviewed in the month were:
SE/18/00747/HOUSE - Montrose, Montreal Road TN13 2EP
Erection of a single storey garden room to be used as an office, hobby room and guest annexe.
SE/18/00797/HOUSE & SE/18/00798/LBCALT - Montrose, Montreal Road TN13 2EP
Demolition of existing rear extension and stores to side and the erection of a single storey rear and side extension. Erection of pitched roof over porch and garage. Erection of an infill extension between garage and house. Alterations to external fenestration.
SE/18/00747/HOUSE - Montrose, Montreal Road TN13 2EP
Erection of a single storey garden room to be used as an office, hobby room and guest annexe.
SE/18/00797/HOUSE & SE/18/00798/LBCALT - Montrose, Montreal Road TN13 2EP
Demolition of existing rear extension and stores to side and the erection of a single storey rear and side extension. Erection of pitched roof over porch and garage. Erection of an infill extension between garage and house. Alterations to external fenestration.
SE/18/00870/HOUSE - 135 Marlborough Crescent, TN13 2HN
Split level rear extension with new rooflights, alterations to fenestration. Removal of chimney and roof alterations.
SE/1800796/HOUSE - 25 Homefield Road, TN13 2DU
Demolition of garage, dwelling chimney and retaining wall. Erection of a single story rear extension with terrace to the first floor and a garage workshop to the rear. Raising the roof for a loft conversion. Roof alteration to front extension.
SE/18/00897/HOUSE - 14 Homefield Road,TN13 2DU
Demolition of chimney. Raising the roof to create a 1st floor to existing bungalow. Replacement of flat roof to pitched roof to existing single story rear extension with erection of roof lights. Erection of front porch. Alteration to fenestration.
SE/18/00508/HOUSE - Sandalwood, Montreal Road, TN13 2EP
Alterations to fenestration to the rear; new internal layout between lounge and kitchen; rooflights and solar panels
SE/18/01304/HOUSE - 4 Lyndhurst Drive, TN13 2HB
Two storey side extension to provide additional bedrooms at first floor level, first floor extension to enlarge existing kitchen with roof lantern. Rooflights and alterations to fenestration.
SE/18/01063/HOUSE - 43 Lyndhurst Drive, TN13 2HG
Erection of a single storey rear extension and removal of chimney to the rear.
SE/18/01049/FUL - Land to The South of 19 Barnfield Road, TN13 2AY
Erection of a detached 4 bedroom dwelling with garage.
· Planning permission was granted for 33 Lyndhurst Drive, 28 Bullfinch Lane, 107 Marlborough Crescent, Montrose Montreal Road and 23 Homefield Road,
· Tree work in the conservation area will be carried out to fell a spruce at Montreal Cottage, Amherst Hill and to prune an oak tree at Glebe House, Shoreham Lane.

	9. CORRESPONDENCE
· General correspondence includes the Kent Police & Crime Commissioners report, Country Voice and Kent Voice from CPRE and councillors were asked to let the clerk know if they are interested in seeing them.
· Cllr Swanton will contact the lead Youth Worker from West Kent Communities, who is interested in identifying specific problems with young people within the parishes in West Kent. There is an information email on volunteering for Kent Fire & Rescue Services

	10. CLERK’S OFFICE
a. GDPR
· The meeting held last month to review the presentation prepared by the Clerk and discuss GDPR and the draft privacy and retention policies was well attended and very useful. Cllrs Denton, Wood and Stewart, who were unable to attend confirmed that they have or will visit the ICO website to familiarise themselves with the new rules.
· Clerk has met with other clerks, who are all at similar stages to Riverhead Parish Council and experiencing the same sort of problems. The general consensus was that the information pack released by SLCC was the best source for proformas so far. Clerk will check the draft privacy letters to this pack before sending them out to the various parties.
· It was agreed that the clerk will not forward any emails containing personal details to councillors unless essential and then only with the sender’s permission. Everyone can still receive minutes, agendas and general publically available information to personal emails.
· Clerk will add a disclaimer to the sign off from office emails.
· Cllr Swanton will set up a speedwatch@riverheadparishcouncil.org.uk email address.
· Cllr Swanton was thanked for encrypting the office computer hard drive, which means it is protected if stolen. It was agreed to pay for a McAfee data protection package instead of a free virus protector.
· Cllr Swanton has reviewed Dropbox for compliance with GDPR and it’s website confirms that from their point of view Dropbox will be compliant by 25th May 2018.
· The draft privacy policy distributed last month has been amended slightly for information that has been archived. There were no further questions about the draft privacy or retention policy.
Notified item: The Privacy policy and Retention policy were approved and adopted.
b) Other issues
· Cllrs Himsworth, Kennett and Colnet attended the past clerk, Mrs Cronk’s funeral. There were 5 past chairman of the Parish Council present.
· A new advertising banner has been obtained for the Annual Parish Meeting and buffet food and drinks have been chosen.
· It was agreed to purchase individual name badges with a magnetic attachment for use at the APM and other events with an estimated cost of £8.00 per badge. 
· Cllrs Denton and Swanton will liaise about ordering a projector for the APM
· Clerk will collate photographs for Cllr Swanton and Cllr Denton will forward the old slide shows. 
· Cllr Collins requested copies of drafts speeches/bullet points 9am Monday 7th May to ensure nothing is missed or duplicated 
· It was agreed the following display boards would be prepared: speed watch by Cllr Stewart, working parties by Cllr Kennett and Parish Council events by Cllr Collins and the clerk. 
· Cllrs Himsworth and Collins and the clerk volunteered to set up the hall for the APM. Age Concern will be attending the APM to give a short talk and Helping Hands will attend to give out leaflets and talk to residents.
· The May meeting is the Annual Meeting of the Council where the chairman and vice chairman are appointed. All councillors were asked to let the clerk know if they wish to stand for chair or vice chair before the next meeting and which committees they wish to sit on. 



The meeting closed at 9.00 pm
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